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Lent and the Catechism 
Very early in the history of the Church, new Christians studied the faith intensely in preparation to be baptised. It soon became the custom to baptise them during the Easter Vigil and to spend the forty days prior to Easter fasting and completing their instruction in the faith. These students (also known as catechumens from the Greek word that means to instruct) were joined in the fast by their catechists (instructors). Both groups valued this discipline so much that the whole church joined them in their study.

For this reason, the readings in the season of Lent are keyed to the basic doctrines of the faith. They become a kind of spring training for the Church as it looks forward to celebrating the Resurrection of our Lord on Easter, so take special note of our readings on a Sunday. Also, now is a good time to dust off your Catechisms and re-read them!
What’s going on in Victoria???
Perhaps you have recently heard it reported on the news that the Victorian Parliament has passed legislation on the Change or Suppression (Conversion) Practices Prohibition Bill 2020. In a nutshell, this Bill makes it illegal in Victoria for Christians to pray with, or counsel those who are struggling with their unwanted sexual attractions. But not only Christians – this Bill also affects other faiths, doctors, phycologists etc., basically anyone who offer their services to help people who are struggling with their sexuality. Not only this, but there are also growing fears that within 12 months, this legislation will go so far as to even place a ban on what pastors preach from their pulpits regarding gender and sexuality. Remember what Genesis 1:27 says? “[God] created them male and female.” This will never change, but the Victorian government will try their darndest to stop this being preached. This is nothing new. Already in Denmark, legislation has been proposed that would require sermons to be translated and submitted to the government before being preached. Although the legislation is intended to control radical Muslim groups in the country – more than 250,000 Muslims live in Denmark – it has drawn pushback from many Christians, and one can understand why. All church congregations will be placed under general suspicion by this law. Numerous other countries around the world are also working on laws that have as their aim to destroy, or at least to severely restrict what is taught from the Scriptures, and just because we live in sunny Queensland, do not think that we shall always be safe from such laws. For now, in Queensland, there is no law restricting what we preach and teach, or in praying with others, or helping out in any way we can, but this can change, and we must be prepared. What usually happens in one state finds its way into another. Perhaps what the Prophet Isaiah warned about is now fully upon us: “How horrible it will be for those who call evil good and good evil, who put darkness instead of light and light instead of darkness, who put bitter instead of sweet and sweet instead of bitter!” (Is. 5:20).
The following is a summary of key concerns regarding the Change or Suppression (Conversion) Practices Prohibition Bill 2020.
A) The Change or Suppression (Conversion) Practices Prohibition Bill will take away the right to religious freedom, expression, and choice on issues of sexuality and gender identity. The Bill changes previous legal definitions of “gender” and “sexuality” and replaces them with contentious ideological constructions. 

B) The Bill seeks to force same-sex attracted and gender dysphoric
 individuals within religious communities to adopt such contentious constructs and definitions despite not identifying with or accepting these definitions. To prohibit and criminalise any religious leader’s responsibility to support an adherent responding to teachings of their faith’s doctrine on sexuality and gender, is a significant overreach by the government into religious lives in faith communities. This will conversely cause mental harm and great distress to those individuals as it forces these unwanted constructs onto them and strips them of any legal rights to seek comfort and assistance with professional counsellors or religious bodies.

C) The Bill criminalises informal conversation, counselling/therapy, and pastoral care to individuals experiencing same sex attractions or gender dysphoria. The Bill enforces a blanket ban on vaguely defined “change or suppression practices” which expressly includes consenting religious interaction, including prayer for an individual and the provision of religious advice on the personal situations of same sex attracted or gender dysphoric individuals. Religious organisations, parents and families, faith-based schools, ministries, and other individuals will face scrutiny, investigation, censorship, significant gaol terms and large fines for exercising their religious duty to teach or advise individuals who request support to maintain adherence to religious constructs of sexuality and gender.

D) Under Clause 5(1) of the Bill, it specifically includes a practice that occurs “whether with or without the person’s consent”. This has surpassed the definition of coercive practice to where it denies same sex attracted or gender dysphoric adults of their human rights to seek ethical forms of therapy, religious pastoral or spiritual assistance or any other formal or informal guidance to help them live in accordance with their faith. 

E) Under Clause 64 of the Bill, it is made clear that any “change or suppression practice [within a family context] can constitute a form of family violence.” This specifically criminalises parental conversations with their children should that conversation in any way be seen to oppose a child’s expressed sexual orientation or gender identity. The Bill criminalises any effort by the parents to seek ethical, formal or informal assistance, religious or otherwise, to provide counselling or advice to their children experiencing same sex attractions or gender dysphoria that does not necessarily adopt the affirmative approach. 

F) Conversion and Suppression practices under the Bill (COS) also include, by virtue of clause 5(4), practices or conduct “directed towards a person remotely (including online)”, not just those conducted in person. This also further broadens the potential application of the provisions. For example, online activity (such as on social media, websites or blogs) by parents, teachers, counsellors, pastors and churches may also be captured.

G) Part 3 of the Bill establishes a “civil response scheme” (Scheme) within the Commission. The new functions and powers given to the Commission under the Scheme will enable it to pursue, investigate, sanction, re-educate, punish and suppress religious communities, organisations and individuals who teach and practice their religious sexual ethics. The Commission will also receive and investigate complaints about COS practices. Concerningly, the Bill has a very low bar for allowing the Commission to receive and investigate reports. For example, sections 17(1)(b), 21 and 24 make it clear that the Commission may receive reports “from any person”, even those who are not affected by the relevant COS practices. These complainants can make anonymous reports and there are very strict secrecy provisions in the Bill that can be used to obscure these investigations from public scrutiny.

  Such provisions pose significant additional risks to ordinary Victorian residents, including:

  – Religious Leaders who counsel a same sex attracted or gender dysphoric member of their congregation who wishes to abide by their religious convictions is at risk of a complaint even if the person asked for help.

  – Teachers at a religious school who promote the religious teaching of celibacy and abstention from sexual conduct except in marriage between a man and a woman may be guilty of COS practices and face police investigation or being dragged before the Commission.

  – Counsellors who counsel fellow religious adherents in accordance with orthodox religious teaching on sexuality are at risk of complaints. – Parents who struggle with a child’s sudden presentation of gender confusion and who oppose chemical and surgical practices to transition appearance to the opposite gender, could be made criminals and face jail time.

  The Bill provides no statute of limitations. As such it puts religious leaders and institutions in a position where they can be accused, decades after the event, when the accused may well have no recollection of the claimed event and are unable to fairly defend themselves.
We must continue to pray that our religious freedoms will not be taken away from us, and also that the Lord would use us to help those who struggle with their sexuality. 
Christianity is Surging in China
XI JINPING, the President of China, is terrified by the rise of the Christian church in China and may be forced to share power if it grows too large.

Xi has long instituted a harsh strategy to crack down on Christianity and has ramped up surveillance amid the coronavirus pandemic. Amid Xi's pursuit to maintain control in the country, Dr Ron Boyd-MacMillan, director of Strategic Research at Christian Charity, Open Doors, claimed China’s President is becoming increasingly concerned by the size of the Church – currently estimated at 97 million people. Speaking to Express.co.uk, Dr Boyd-MacMillan claimed the size of the Church in the country is set to rise rapidly in the coming decades and may reach 300 million people by 2030 – thus creating a group big enough to challenge Xi’s government. He said: “We think the evidence as to why the Chinese Church is so targeted, is that the leaders are scared of the size of the Church, and the growth of the Church. And if it grows, at the rate that it has done, since 1980 and that’s about between seven and 8 percent a year, then you’re looking at a group of people that will be 300 million strong, nearly by 2030.”
The Communist Party has instituted a policy of Chinafication in the state in order to merge the church into China’s cultural identity.

With citizens handing over their personal details due to the pandemic, the Communist Party has been able to increase its surveillance campaign in the state.

This surveillance and crackdown on religion has not just been isolated to Christianity, with many organisations accusing the state of creating forced labour camps for Muslims in Xinjiang.

It is believed up to a million Uighur Muslims have been sent to re-education camps in the state by Xi’s government.
Defy Everything but Have Faith in Christ

“Let us…commit the affairs of men to God in faithful prayer, and be calm. What can they do? Will they kill [me]? Will they revive [me] again in order to kill [me] again? Will they brand me [me] a heretic? Christ was condemned with the wicked, with the seducers and the cursed men. Whenever I meditate on the Lord’s Passion, I really burn to think that my tribulation is not only considered to be ‘something’ by such prominent people, and so many, but even a most important ‘something,’ when it reality it is just nothing. We are completely unaccustomed to suffering and evil, that is, to the Christian life. Therefore let it be; the more powerfully they rise up, the more securely I laugh at them. I am determined to fear nothing in this and defy everything.” Martin Luther, Letter 50 to George Spalatin (January 14, 1520), Luther’s Works 48:147-48.

This statement displayed the beginning of a shift in Luther’s attitude that would conclude in a theological turning point for the Western Christian world in 1520. In this year, Dr. Martin Luther published a number of significant texts that demonstrated that theologically he had turned a metaphorical corner and was not looking back. The papacy reopened Luther’s case about the same time as he wrote that letter to Spalatin. Pope Leo X condemned 41 theological errors in Luther’s writings in the papal bull: Exsurge Domine on June 15, 1520. After his reception of this document in early October, Martin Luther would have the choice to recant or face punishment as a heretic. 

By the time he received the papal bull, Luther had written two definitive works that demonstrated his decision to defy everything:  The first work, To The Christian Nobility of the German Nation, appeared in August. It represented a definitive break with the late medieval papacy and a direct attack on the authority of the “Romanists,” as Luther now referred to his main theological opponents. The entire treatise was quite long and addressed theological, ecclesiastical, and social reform. 

Martin Luther published the second work, The Babylonian Captivity of the Church, in early October. Luther began the work with the bold assertion that the Church had only three sacraments: baptism, penance, and the Lord’s Supper. And he stated at the end of the treatise that penance lacked a divinely-instituted sign. He rejected confirmation, marriage, ordination, and extreme unction as sacraments. To be clear, he did not reject these as practices, but he rejected them as divinely-ordained signs that give the forgiveness of sins. The Western Church had accepted seven sacraments since the 12th century. This was a momentous change.

Luther followed his intention expressed in the letter to Spalatin. In 1520, he definitively and publicly rejected papal authority in the church and refined sacramental theology based on his study of Scripture. The papal bull arrived in Wittenberg in early October. While Luther agreed to write a conciliatory letter to the pope, he would never agree at this point to recant his teachings. 

On October 30, 1520, Luther wrote a letter to the young Duke John Frederick (later Elector of Saxony). In this letter he reiterated the same attitude that he had in January. He explained in the following manner: “As the bull in no way frightened me, I intend to preach, lecture, and write in spite of it.” In November he published The Freedom of A Christian, which he sent to Pope Leo X with a open letter. Therein, he elucidated how a sinner could obtain true freedom from sin through Christ’s righteousness and express this freedom in love for one’s neighbour with these two propositions: “A Christian is a perfectly free lord of all, subject to none. A Christian is a perfectly dutiful servant of all, subject to all.”           
Dr. Luther stated that these two sentences seemed to be contradictory. However, in the incarnate Christ, they are bound together. While he is Lord, Christ becomes a fully human servant. How does one obtain this freedom? Luther explained: “One thing, and only one thing, is necessary for Christian life, righteousness, and freedom. That one thing is the most holy Word of God, the gospel of Christ, as Christ says, John 11 [:25], ‘I am the resurrection and the life; he who believes in me, though he die, yet shall he live’ and Matt. 4:4, ‘Man shall not live by bread alone, but by every word that proceeds from the mouth of God.’”
However, one receives the Word by faith alone in Christ’s promise. Dr. Luther concludes: “The Word is the gospel of God concerning his Son, who was made flesh, suffered, rose from the dead, and was glorified through the Spirit who sanctifies. To preach Christ means to feed the soul, make it righteous, set it free, and save it, provided it believes the preaching. Faith alone is the saving and efficacious use of the Word of God.”
From the Pastor

The Season of Lent is perhaps the busiest season on the church calendar. Over the next 6 weeks, mid-week Lenten services will be held, so keep your eye on the bulletin for where we shall be worshipping. 
Many Christians are well aware of what took place on Palm Sunday, Maundy Thursday, Good Friday, and Easter Sunday, but what took place on Monday, Tuesday, and Wednesday of Holy Week? These three days contain some of Jesus’ most significant action, most significant teaching, and most significant confrontation with the religious leaders of His day. Therefore, our mid-week Lenten services for this year will explore the “Significant Days” between Palm Sunday and Maundy Thursday. Bulletins and sermons will be available for download from www.aelc.org.au, for those who cannot make it to our mid-week services. 
Confirmation classes have now resumed. Three classes will be running each week – 1 in Marburg and 2 on the Downs. Men’s Fellowship and Women’s Guild have also now resumed. If you are able, please make it along to our meetings. 

For those in our Book Club, our next lot of books should be arriving shortly, and if there are any avid readers out there, I do have quite a selection of books that can be borrowed for recommended reading. 
Remember to let Pastor know if anyone requires a visit. 
Contact Pastor: 

34 Fitzpatrick Street, Wilsonton. 

Phone 46333604 or 0407583922. 

Email him at paziebell@gmail.com or to the church office at ddaelc@gmail.com. 

Weekly sermons and bulletins are available at www.aelc.org.au
� A state of uneasiness or generalised dissatisfaction





